

IVSIGN User Manual

CONTENTS

OPE	RATING MANUAL	5	
1.	ACCESS TO THE PLATFORM	5	
2.	HOW TO RECOVER THE PASSWORD?	6	
3.	USE OF THE KEY CENTRALIZATION PLATFORM	7	
4.	USER MENU	9	
4.1	USER MENU - PERSONAL DATA	_10	
4.2	USER MENU - CHANGE PASSWORD	_11	
4.3	USER MENU - CERTIFICATES	_12	
4.4	USER MENU - USAGE CONTROLS	_19	
4.5	HOW TO AUTHORIZE THE USE OF A CERTIFICATE?	22	
4.6	USER MENU - REPORTS	_31	
4.7	USER MENU - DEVICES	_32	
4.8	USER MENU - PUBLIC CERTIFICATES	_33	
4.9	USER MENU - AUDIT	_34	
5.	MENU ORGANIZATION	_38	
5.1	ORGANIZATION MENU - INFORMATION	_39	
5.2	ORGANIZATION MENU - USERS	_40	
5.3	ORGANIZATION MENU - CERTIFICATES	_42	
5.4	HOW TO APPLY USAGE POLICIES TO CERTIFICATES?	_48	
5.5	EXAMPLE OF CERTIFICATE USAGE POLICIES	_53	
5.6	ORGANIZATION MENU - USAGE CONTROLS	_55	
5.7	HOW TO AUTHORIZE THE USE OF A CERTIFICATE OF A USER OF THE ORGANIZATION	N?	58
5.8	ORGANIZATION MENU - PKI	_61	
5.9	CONFIGURATION MANAGEMENT	63	

5.10	ORGANIZATION MENU - REPORTS	_73
5.11	ORGANIZATION MENU - AUDIT	_75
6.	HELP MENU	_79

OPERATING MANUAL

1. ACCESS TO THE PLATFORM

We present the user's manual so that you can solve any doubts that may arise in the organization.

Below are the instructions for accessing the key centralization platform:

STEP 1. Email sent to the user with credentials and access URL. By accessing this URL, the following page is displayed (Illustration 1):

2	Español Iniciar sesión
Bienvenid@	
Si ya dispones de una cuenta de usuario, inicia sesión en la plataforma Iniciar sesión	
	Bienvenid@ Si ya dispones de una cuenta de usuario, inicia sesión en la plataforma Iniciar sesión

Illustration 1. Welcome IvSign

STEP 2. Select the language in which you wish to navigate the page from the drop-down menu at the top right of the screen (Illustration 2).

Illustration 2. Language selection

Bienvenid@	
Si ya dispones de una cuenta de usuario, inicia sesión en la plataforma	
Iniciar sesión	

STEP 3. By clicking on any of the two buttons of Iniciar session, the form to include the access credentials is displayed (Illustration 3).

Illustration 3. Access credentials

lvSign 💫		Español • Iniciar sesión
	Iniciar sesión	l
	ID Organización	
	Usuario o email *	
	Contraseña *	
	zituar zHas olvidado tu contraseña?	

STEP 4. After entering your username or email and password, click **Entrar** to log in to the platform (Username or Email and Password are required fields).

In the case of any erroneous data, an informative message is displayed.

STEP 5. When accessing the platform, the data of the active session is displayed (user / name / surname / ID / email / organization / date of registration and previous connection).

In the login, the organization's id must be indicated. If it is not entered, a warning appears indicating that the organization's login must be used the next time the platform is accessed (Illustration 4).

Illustration 4. Warning login



2. HOW TO RECOVER THE PASSWORD?

If the user subsequently tries to access IvSign and does not remember his/her password, he/she can request a new password by clicking on **"Forgot your password?"** at the bottom of the login form (Figure 5).

Illustration 5. Password recovery

lvSign 💫		Español 🔻 Iniciar sesión	
	Iniciar sesión	I	
	ID Organización		
	Usuario o email *		
	Contraseña *		
	Entrar		
	¿Has olvidado tu contraseña?		

A form is displayed in which the user or access email must be entered and Continuar must be clicked (Illustration 6).

Illustration 6. New password

5e ha enviado un correo electrónico para la restablecer su contraseña	2020-03-12 9:14:09 APZBDJPGT32RJ6YIOM	×

Next, a message is displayed informing that '**A password reset email has been sent**' (Illustration 6).

The user must use the new credentials sent by e-mail to access the platform.

3. USE OF THE KEY CENTRALIZATION PLATFORM

Access to the key platform offers the availability of several menus (on the left side) depending on the permissions that have been set (Figure 7).

Illustration 7. Menus

Usuario	userplla	
Nombre		
Apellidos		
DNI		
Email		
Organización	orgapii	
Fecha de alta	2020-02-17 16:46:58	
Conexión anterior	2020-03-09 14:03:05	

In the upper right area, by clicking on the icon you can access the notifications (Illustration 8).

Illustration 8. Notifications

			▼ Filtros
•			
echa	Asunto	Organización	Opciones
2020-03-04 09:42:45	Aviso	Empresa	
2020-03-04 09:37:07	Aviso	Empresa	2
2020-03-04 09:12:21	Aviso	Empresa	
2020-03-04 09:04:39	Aviso	Empresa	
2020-03-03 17:11:46	Aviso	Empresa	Ô
2020-03-03 16:20:41	Aviso	Empresa	
	Aviso	Empresa	Ô

Two types of notifications and/or warnings can be displayed:

- Notifications with acceptance: these notifications are displayed directly when accessing the platform, to be accepted before access. In addition, after acceptance, they can also be consulted in the notifications section.
- Informative notifications: they are only shown in the notifications section.

Information on each of the notifications, the date of creation, the subject and the status in which it is:



4. USER MENU

By clicking on the **User** menu, the following sections are available (Illustration 9):

Jsuario Datos personales Modificar contraseña Certificados Delegaciones Informes Dispositivos	Inicio		
Datos personales Modificar contraseña Certificados Delegaciones Informes Dispositivos	U	suario	
Modificar contraseña Certificados Delegaciones Informes Dispositivos	»	Datos personales	
Certificados Delegaciones Informes Dispositivos	»	Modificar contraseña	
Delegaciones Informes Dispositivos	»	Certificados	
Informes Dispositivos	»	Delegaciones	
Dispositivos	»	Informes	
	»	Dispositivos	
Certificados públicos	»	Certificados públicos	
Auditoría	»	Auditoría	

Illustration 9. User Menu

Menu available to all users accessing the IvSign platform, regardless of their permissions.

4.1 USER MENU - PERSONAL DATA

This section shows the basic data of the user account (Figure 10):

Jsuario	userpila	
Nombre		
Apellidos	abdel	
imail	correo@correo.com	
Drganización	orgap11	
echa de alta	2019-10-10 12:04:14	
Conexión anterior	2020-03-09 16:22:52	
	Modificar mic dator	

Illustration 10. Personal data

It has available the functionality of <u>Modificar mis datos</u>, which allows you to modify some account data. Only editable fields are shown (Illustration 11).

Illustration 11. Modification of personal data

Nombre	Apellidos
<u>userp11a</u>	abdel
Email *	DNI
correo@correo.com	DNI
Teléfono/Móvil	
Teléfono/Móvil	
	H Guardar cambios

4.2 USER MENU - CHANGE PASSWORD

This section allows you to modify the platform access password (Illustration 12).

Illustration 12. Ch	ange password
---------------------	---------------

Contraseña actual Escribe tu contraseña actual
Escribe tu contraseña actual
Numun contración
Introduce la nueva contrasena
Repetir contraseña
Repite la nueva contraseña

First, the current password will be entered. Then, the new password chosen to use will be inserted (indicating it in the "New password" field, re-entering it again in the "Repeat password" field). To finish, press

The next time the Key Centralization Panel is accessed, this new password will be entered.

Note: In the case of having 'Authentication by User and password' in the Driver KeyController, this new password must be modified in the Configuration section.

4.3 USER MENU - CERTIFICATES

From the certificates menu, access to all functionalities and management tools is offered, as well as detailed information about them. (Illustration 13).

Nombre	Apellidos
<u>userp11a</u>	abdel
Email *	DNI
correo@correo.com	DNI
Teléfono/Móvil	
Teléfono/Móvil	
	H Guardar cambios

Illustration 13. Certificates

Three Certificate tabs are displayed:

- **Own certificates:** imported certificates are displayed, as well as automatically centralized certificates.
- Managed certificates: the certificates managed by the user are displayed.
- **Certificate Trash:** the deleted certificates are displayed, with the option of deleting them permanently or restoring them.

From this menu, the following actions can be performed:

• **Import certificates**: allows you to centralize and store certificates in the panel, provided you have the .p12 or .pfx file of the certificate (Illustration 14).

Illustration 14. Import certificates

🛍 Importar	±	Exportar listado		▼ Filtros
Certificado	s propios	Certificados delegados	Dapelera	a de certificados
Nombre	Estado	Asunto	Certid	Opciones
PRUEBASC	-	[SOLO PRUEBAS]JUAN CÁMARA ESPAÑOL	6YC5T4Y6Q4RWEYQB	🗇 🗘 🏓 🔒
REVO Banco	0	[SOLO PRUEBAS]JUAN CÁMARA ESPAÑOL	6YC5T424QVOMV4QB	🖸 🛱 🏓 🔒
	4	ISOLO PRUEBASI0000000T WAN CÁMARA	CGS5VGRX5UEU IMIB	

The following form is displayed (Illustration 15):

Illustration 15. Import form

Importar nuevo certificado		
Sólo se permiten ficheros con	las extensiones p12 y pfx	
Seleccionar certificado * Seleccionar archivo Ningún archiv	o seleccionado	
Contraseña del certificado *		
DIN de energelener *	DIN de energeigner (renfirmación)	
Fin de operaciones	Fin de operaciones (contrinacion)	
Nombre *	Cargo	Departamento
Descripción		
	Importar	

Pressing Seleccionar archivo the device navigation windows are displayed to select the certificate file. Only certificates with extensions can be imported .pfx and .p12.

The following fields must be entered:

- **Certificate password** is the password issued with the certificate.
- **Operations PIN** is the password assigned to the certificate for its use. The pin must be confirmed in the **Operation pin (confirmation)** field.
- **Name** is the name of the certificate that will be displayed in the panel.
- The fields **Description**, **Title** and **Department** are not mandatory fields, but in case they are filled in, they will be displayed in the certificate information in the panel.

Click Importar to complete the import of the certificate, which is then displayed in the **My Certificates** list.

• **Filters**: allows you to filter certificates from any of the fields that appear in the list. Once the desired text data has been entered, click on the **Show** button (Figure 16).

ertid	Huella digital	Nombre	Descripción	
stado				

Illustration 16. Certificate filter

• **Pagination**: allows the display of certificates located on different pages when the number of certificates exceeds the number displayed per page (Illustration 17).

Illustration 17. Pagination

Mostrando	10	Registros	
Mostrando p	ágina 1 de	1 de un total de 7 registros	4 1 >
	-		

The following actions can be performed with each of the certificates:

• The icon allows you to view all the certificate data that are not directly displayed (Illustration 18). To hide them again, click on the icon .

Illustration 18. Certified data

Certificado pruebas 💉 prueba2	89BF95200C43	CD 🖊 🔒
Estado desc. correcto		
Descripción		
Emisor Test User CA		
Cargo		
Departamento		
Fecha de emisión 2017-10-02 12:53:25		
Fecha de caducidad 2022-10-01 12:53:25		
Número de serie 055A8C81F33195		
Huella Digital SHA1 58affde7fd0c8883dcff34c6f0c73e867c276b7f		

From the icons available in the **Options** column of each list, different actions can be performed (Illustration 19):

• Manage certificate. This section groups or contains all the management operations available on a certificate. (create usage policies, change pin, etc....) (see section <u>How to apply usage policies to certificates</u>).

Illustration 19. Certificate options

Editar Cambiar pin Nombre PRUEBASC Asunto C=ES, CN= DNI, SERIA Emisor CN=RACEF com/addre Eacha de emisión 2018-02-07 Eacha de caducidad 2021-01-37 Mimero de serie 3408E0627	Ver certificado público (SOLO PRUEBAS ALNUMBER=0000 R, O=AC Camerfii esss), E=caracer@ 1 11:04:41	Deshabilitar JUAN CÁMARA ES 30000T, S=ÁVILA, L rma SA, SERIALNUI camerfirma.com, C	Reemplazar certificado actual SPAÑOL, G=JUAN, S =ÁVILA MBER=A82743287, i=ES	Añadir delegación N=CÁMARA ESPAI L=Madrid (see curr	Mover a la papelera ÑOL, OID.1.3.6.1.4.1 rent address at www	Eliminar .17326.30.4=
Nombre PRUEBASC Asunto C=ES, CN= DNI, SERIA Emisor CN=RACEF com/addre Fecha de emisión 2018-02-01 Fecha de caducidad 2021-01-31 Vímero de serie 3408E0621	C [SOLO PRUEBAS ALNUMBER=0000 R, O=AC Camerfi ess), E=caracer@ 1 11:04:41]JUAN CÁMARA ES 30000T, S–ÁVILA, L rma SA, SERIALNUI camerfirma.com, C	5PAÑOL, G=JUAN, S =ÁVILA MBER=A82743287, =ES	N=CÁMARA ESPAI L=Madrid (see curi	ÑOL, OID.1.3.6.1.4.1 ent address at www	.17326.30.4=
Asunto C=ES, CN= DNI, SERIA Emisor CN=RACEF com/addre Fecha de emisión 2018-02-07 Fecha de caducidad 2021-01-37 Número de serie 3408E0627	[SOLO PRUEBAS ALNUMBER=0000 R, O=AC Camerfi ess), E=caracer@ 1 11:04:41]JUAN CÁMARA ES 00000T, S=ÁVILA, L rma SA, SERIALNUI camerfirma.com, C	SPAÑOL, G=JUAN, S =ÁVILA MBER=A82743287, :=ES	N=CÁMARA ESPAI	ÑOL, OID.1.3.6.1.4.1 ent address at www	.17326.30.4=
Emisor CN=RACEF com/addre Fecha de emisión 2018-02-07 Fecha de caducidad 2021-01-37 Número de serie 3408E0627	R, O=AC Camerfii ess), E=caracer@ 1 11:04:41	rma SA, SERIALNUI camerfirma.com, C	MBER=A82743287, =ES	L=Madrid (see curr	ent address at www	C
Fecha de emisión 2018-02-01 Fecha de caducidad 2021-01-31 Número de serie 3408E0621	1 11:04:41					v.camerrirma.
Fecha de caducidad 2021-01-31						
Número de serie 3408E0622	1 11:04:41					
540020021	7D55E7E42B					
Fecha de importación en 2019-10-1(IvSign	0 15:28:08					
Huella digital 7ad8f40df	6331cdd34940fo	def623668063f60c	35			
ID Certificado 6YC5T4Y60	Q4RWEYQB					
Estado 🗸 correct	to					

• **Zedit certificate**. Allows modifying the following fields of the certificate information to be displayed in the panel: Name, Description, Title and Department (Illustration 20).

Illustration 20. Edit certificate

ID Certificado	6YC5T4Y6Q4RWEYQB	
Huella digital	7ad8f40df6331cdd34940fdef623	3668063F60c35
Número de serie	3408E0627D55E7E42B	
Asunto	C=ES, CN=[SOLO PRUEBAS]JUAN SERIALNUMBER=00000000T, S=A	I CÁMARA ESPAÑOL, G=JUAN, SN=CÁMARA ESPAÑOL, OID.1.3.6.1.4.1.17326.30.4=DNI, ÁVILA, L=ÁVILA
Emisor	CN=RACER, O=AC Camerfirma SA m/address), E=caracer@camerfir	A, SERIALNUMBER=A82743287, L=Madrid (see current address at www.camerfirma.co ma.com, C=ES
Nombre		Descripción
PRUEBASC		
Cargo		Departamento
		Guardar

- See public certificate. Allows you to download the public key of the certificate (file .crt).
- Change certificate PIN. Allows you to modify the operations PIN assigned to the certificate. The current PIN must be entered and the new PIN confirmed in order to change it (Illustration 21).

ModiFicación de p	in			
PIN de operaciones	actual			
PIN de operaciones	nuevo			
PIN de operaciones	nuevo (confirm	nación)		
				-1
		Guardar cambi	os	

Illustration 21. Change PIN

- Add usage controls. Allows to authorize the use of the certificate to another user of the organization, without losing control over it and limiting its use (see point <u>Controls of use</u>).
- **X Replace current certificate**. It allows to replace a certificate by another one, in this section we can select from a list, the certificate by which we want to replace the current one.
- **Disable**. Allows you to temporarily disable the certificate.

When a certificate is disabled, it will not be displayed to perform actions that require a certificate, such as signing in or logging in to a site.

In the centralization panel, it will still be displayed, but the line will be marked in a different color and the icon will change. To enable the certificate again, you must click on the new icon

• **Move to trash.** Allows you to remove the certificate from the Own Certificates menu, and move it to the certificate trash, as long as it is not a controlled certificate. If the user has associated controlled certificates, the usage control must be removed first (see point Usage Control).

Once moved to the trash, after confirming the action, we will be able to see the certificates that we have moved to the trash by clicking and the following image will be displayed (Illustration 22):

	Illus	stration 22. Ga	rbage can		
Nombre	Estado	Asunto	Certid	Opciones	
Certificado pruebas	~	prueba2	89BD51DEDE11	×r	

The icon permanently deletes the certificate from the certificate garbage can. The icon allows you to restore the certificate, both operations require prior confirmation.

• **X** Delete certificate. Allows the certificate to be removed from the platform, as long as it has no associated usage controls. In the case of a certificate belonging to another user, the usage control must be removed first (see point Usage control).



- If a manually imported certificate is deleted, it can be imported again to keep it centralized.
- **Create new usage policy**. Allows you to restrict the use of each certificate, provided you have the necessary permissions (see section How to apply usage policies to certificates).

The certificate is automatically disabled if the PIN is entered more than 5 times incorrectly. It can be enabled by the user or by the organization's administrator.

4.4 USER MENU - USAGE CONTROLS

Function that allows the certificate holder to determine the uses of his certificate based on different control parameters, and allows the management of the certificate. Additionally, it can be applied to processes where the use of the certificate is required by different people within the same organization, as is the case with electronic seal certificates, setting specific uses and marking limits thanks to the control parameters offered.

Thus, it is possible to parameterize who can use the certificate and when, as well as to restrict its use to certain computers, processes and URLs. To do so, it will be necessary to activate the functionality by associating it with a certificate and adding both usage rules and target users (Illustration 23).

WARNING: the functionality "usage controls" of certificates may pose a risk to the user responsible for the certificate whose use is enabled in favor of another user of the organization. Although the platform offers control measures to reliably protect *ex ante* the electronic signature creation data and its limited use, as well as to control *ex post* the actual uses made by the authorized user (audit of uses), it is the user's responsibility to safeguard his private key and implement appropriate measures to prevent damage to himself and third parties in case of unauthorized use. IVNOSYS is not liable for damages caused by the improper use of the services, both against third parties and the user or, where appropriate, against the entity it represents if they are not duly authorized to do so.

Illustration 23. Usage controls

From the **Filters** field it is possible to search among the usage controls created, by any of the columns available in the list. By entering the desired text and pressing the button

Q_{Mostrar} only the matches will be displayed.

From the icons available in the list next to each usage control, you can:

• 🖸 View data of created usage controls. You can access the basic data of the usage controls, associated users, certificate data and usage rules. In addition, you will be able to add new associated users, create new rules, delete and/or disable usage controls, as well as manage usage rules and associated users. (Illustration 24)

Usuario > Controles de	uso > Datos del coi	ntrol de uso		
/				×
Editar	Añadir usuario	Nueva regla	Deshabilitar	Eliminar
🗏 Información del contr	rol de uso			
Propietario		ibrett		
Nombre		Pruebas C	iertificado	
Descripción				
Fecha de creación		2022-01-12	12:35:56	
Estado del control de uso		🗸 Habilita	ido	
Datos del certificado				
Nombre		Pruebas		
Descripción				
Asunto		[SOLO PR (C:R05999	UEBAS]00000000T JUAN 99J)	I ANTONIO CÁMARA
Número de serie		56D5A488	8A89923603	
Certid		AP6LBVQ	55PIADQS2BM	

Illustration 24. Data usage controls

- E Create new usage rule. Allows direct access to the form for creating a new usage rule, to limit the availability of the certificate (for more information, see point <u>How to activate the usage control of a certificate</u>).
- Add user. Allows direct access to the selection screen of users associated to the certificate (for more information, see point <u>How to activate the control of the use of a certificate</u>).
- Disable usage control. Allows you to deactivate the usage control temporarily (Illustration 25). This action can also be carried out from the display of the created usage control.
- When a usage control is disabled, the user associated with the assigned usage will

not have it available. To enable authorization again, click on the new icon 🗎

• In the certificate owner's centralization panel it will still be displayed, but it will be marked in a different color and the icon will change.

		012100010 0008	0 00110.010
Usuario > Cont	roles de uso		
₽ Nuevo	⊥ Exportar listado		▲ Filtros
Nombre	Descripción	Estado Todos	Q Mostrar C
lombre	Descripción	Fecha de creación	Opciones
Pruobas Cortifica	do	2022 01 12 12:75:56	🖂 📰 💀 <u>೧</u>

Illustration 25. Disable usage controls

• Eliminate usage controls. Allows you to delete the created usage control (Illustration 26). In case the usage control is associated to users, a message informing about this will be displayed. In case of confirmation, the link with the associated users will be automatically removed.

Illustration 26. Eliminate usage control

Usuario > Controles de uso > Datos del control de	uso a eliminar
Nombre	Pruebas Certificado
Descripción	
Fecha de creación	2022-01-12 12:35:56
Por favor confirme la acción	Eliminar Cancelar

4.5 HOW TO ACTIVATE THE CERTIFICATE USAGE CONTROL?

To activate the control of the use of your own certificate to another user or users, you must perform the following steps:

- Create the usage control.
 Define the rules of use (optional).
 Select the users who will use the certificate.

- 1. Usage control can be **created** from several menus:
 - Menu User> Certificates>clicking the **Manage certificate** button of the certificate and then **Add usage control**.
 - User Menu> Usage Controls, by pressing

In both cases, a window like the following one will be displayed (Figure 27):

Usuario > Controle	s de uso > Nuevo control de uso
	Nombre del control de uso *
	Nombre del control de uso
	Descripción
	Descripción
	Seleccione un certificado
	Aceptar

Fill in the name and description of the usage control, select the certificate* *in* question and click **OK**.

(*The user's certificate list will be displayed. In the case of accessing from the Certificates menu, you will not be asked to select the certificate because it has already been selected previously).

Once the usage control has been created, its details will be displayed.

- 1. To **define the rules of use**, which allow you to limit the use of the certificate to be controlled, you can access from several menus:
 - From the activation detail shown when creating the control, by pressing $\overline{\blacksquare}$.
 - When it has been previously created, from the User> Usage Controls menu, click on 🗔 to display the data of the usage control in question (Figure 28).

Illustration 27. New usage control

Usuario > Controles de	uso > Datos del co	ontrol de uso		
/				×
Editar	Añadir usuario	Nueva regla	Deshabilitar	Eliminar
🗄 Información del contr	ol de uso			
Propietario		ibrett		
Nombre		Pruebas C	Certificado	
Descripción				
Fecha de creación		2022-01-12	12:35:56	
Estado del control de uso		🗸 Habilita	ido	
Datos del certificado				
Nombre		Pruebas		
Descripción				
Asunto		[SOLO PR (C:R05999	UEBAS]00000000T JUAN 1993)	ANTONIO CÁMARA
Número de serie		56D5A48E	8A89923603	
Certid		AP6LBVQ	55PIADQS2BM	
■ Reglas de uso Requiere autorización de firma				

• From the User> Usage Controls menu, click on the Create new usage rule button (Figure 29).

Illustration 29. Rules of use

Nombre	Descripción	Fecha de creación	Opciones	
\rm Pruebas Certificado		2022-01-12 12:35:56	□ 🔤 丛 🔒	
Mostrando 10 Degi	etroe		Crear nueva regla de uso	

Illustration 28. Usage control data

In both cases a window like the following one will be displayed (Illustration 30):

Illustration 30. Usage control fields

arcar todos Desmarcar todos
Minutos

The form consists of five sections that allow the use of the controlled certificate to be limited. The indicated filters will be cumulative (Illustration 30):

- 1. **Basic data (New usage rule)**: Name/Description. The name or description of the rule of use must be indicated.
- 2. Calendar filters. Allows you to set different filters to indicate when the certificate can be used.
 - **Date range**. Allows to define the date range in which the controlled certificate can be used.

By clicking on the 'Date from' or 'Date to' field, a calendar is displayed for the selection of start and end dates. *Outside the established range no will not be allowed.*

- **Days of the week**. Allows you to define the days of the week on which the certificate can be used.
- You can check/uncheck all the days of the week, from the available buttons, or you can check individual days by clicking directly in the box of the corresponding day.
- **Range of hours**. Allows you to indicate a time of use, choosing the hours and minutes from the drop-down fields. *Outside the established hours no use of the certificate will not be allowed.*

- 3. Filter by URLs. Allows you to define the accepted or rejected web addresses that may or may not be accessed with the controlled certificate.
- If the **Accept** option is checked, the URLs indicated will be the only ones that can be accessed with the certificate.
- If the **Reject** option is checked, all URLs will be accessible with the certificate, except those indicated.

In both cases the configuration "https://" must be used.

Once the URL address has been added, if you wish to add more, click on 🔁. You can add as many URLs as you need, and they will be displayed as a list.

You can edit the content of the entered lines by clicking on the text directly and changing the desired information. You can also delete any of the lines by clicking on the icon

- 4. **Process filter**. Allows you to define which applications are accepted or rejected for use with the controlled certificate.
 - If the **Accepted** option is checked, the indicated applications will be the only ones that can be accessed with the certificate.
 - If the **Rejected** option is checked, the certificate will allow access to all applications except those listed above.

Some considerations to take into account:

- To know the exact name of the process, access the 'Processes' tab. located in the 'Task Manager'.
- Once the name of the application has been added, if you wish to add more, click on the icon
- You can add as many as you need, and they will be displayed as a list.
- You can edit the content of the entered lines by clicking on the text directly and changing the desired information. You can also delete any of the lines by clicking on the icon directly.
- 5. Filter by equipment. Allows you to define the computers from which the controlled certificate can be used.
- To know the complete name of the equipment access the properties of 'My Computer'.
- Added the name of the equipment, if you wish to add more, click on 🗄.
- You can add as many as you need and they will be displayed as a list.
- You can edit the content of the entered lines by clicking on the text directly and changing the desired information. You can also delete any of the lines by clicking on the icon directly.

Once the desired sections have been completed, click on **OK** to create the usage rule and it will be listed in the detail of the generated usage control (Illustration 31):

Illustration 31. Detail of usage control

La regla de uso se ha cr	eado correctamente		2023-07-2618:07:25 ×	¢.
Nombre	Descripción	Fecha de creación	Opciones	
Pruebas Certificado		2022-01-12 12:35:56	🖸 🧰 🦀 🔒	

From the icons available next to each usage rule, different actions can be performed (Illustration 32):

quiere autorización de	: firma				
			Buscar:		
Nombre	Fecha inicio	🛊 🛛 Fecha fin	÷	Opciones	¢
Regla de uso 1	10/03/2020	13/03/2020		🗇 🧭 🗙	
	adistros				

Illustration 32. Actions rules of use

See details of the rule of use. Displays the data entered in the form for creating the usage rule (Illustration 33).

Illustration 33. Usage rule data

DATOS BÁSICOS								
Nombre / Descripción	Regla	de uso	1					
FILIROS DE CALENDARIO								
Fecha desde	10/03	/2020						
Fecha hasta	13/03	/2020						
Días de la semana	LU	MA ₹	MI	JU ⊮	VI	SA ⊮	DO	
Desde las	13:00							
Hasta las	14:12							

- Modify usage rule. Allows you to modify all the data entered in the form for creating the usage rule.
- Eliminate usage rule. Allows you to delete the created usage rule.

To **select the users** that will make use of the controlled certificate, you can proceed in two ways, depending on whether the usage control is being created at the same time as the users are added or depending on whether the control was already created:

- From the detail of the usage control shown when creating it, by clicking Añadir usuario.
- From the User> Usage Controls menu, by pressing (Figure 34).

Illustration 34. Usage Controls - User Menu

Usuario > Contr	oles de uso		
C Nuevo	⊥ Exportar listado		▲ Filtros
Nombre	Descripción	Estado Todos	Q Mostrar C
Nombre Pruebas Certificad 	Descripción	Fecha de creación 2022-01-12 12:35:56	Opciones
Mostrando 10	Registros		Añadir usuario

In both cases, a window like the following one will be displayed (Figure 35):

Illustration 35. New user

Escriba para iniciar bús	
Pin del certificado	
PIN del certificado con control de uso ⑦ PIN del certificado con control de uso	PIN del certificado con control de uso (confirmación)
	PIN del certificado con control de uso
	Enviar notificación al usuario vía email
	Annatan

The following fields must be filled in:

- Users of the organization. By clicking on the field, the list of all users in the organization will be displayed. To filter, you can type all or part of the user's name and only users that match the text entered will be displayed. You can select as many users as you wish by clicking on the name of each one of them. You can select multiple users by pressing the (ctrl) key and clicking on the list of users.
- **Certificate PIN**. The current operating PIN of the certificate must be indicated.
- **Controlled certificate PIN**. Allows to indicate a different PIN for operations, to be used by the recipients of the certificate, and not to use the holder's personal PIN.
- **Pin of the controlled certificate (confirmation)**. The pin of the controlled certificate to be used by the recipients of the certificate will be repeated again.
- Send notification to user via email: if this option is checked, an email will be sent to the user who has been assigned control of the certificate, informing of the controlled certificate and the controlled use pin. If you do not wish to inform the recipient by this means, the option should be unchecked.

Finally, click **OK** and the users will be listed in the usage control detail (Figure 36).

🚜 Usuarios c	con control de uso				
					▲ Filtros
Usuario					
Todos					Q _{Mostrar}
Controles	de uso aceptados		Controles d	e uso pendien	ites
Usuario	Nombre y apellidos		Email	DNI	Opciones
		No se han obte	nido resultados		

Illustration 36. Assigned users

If you access the usage control data by clicking on the icon in the list, you can remove the linkage of the assigned users, and they will no longer have access to the certificate.

We will also find in this section the option to disable and enable this user from the usage control, we will be able to do it from the icon \blacksquare .

4.6 USER MENU - REPORTS

Allows to consult, in a differentiated way, the information related to signatures and authentications on the web with centralized certificates, performed by:

- The user/owner(Own*use*).
- Those performed by the user with certificates enabled by the user/owner (Controlled Use).

• Those carried out by other users with the certificates that the user/owner has enabled the controlled use *(External use)*.

The reports will be displayed in list format and graphically, according to the selected filters. There are two types of filters (Figure 38):

Jso por certificado	*	Se	leccione mes
	٩		
Uso por certificado			
Uso por aplicación		0	1.5

Illustration 34. Filter reports

- 1. <u>Filters by type of use</u>. Select the filter to apply from the drop-down menu:
 - Use by certificate. The results are shown grouped by certificate.
 - Use per application. The results are shown grouped by the application that has made use of the certificate.
 - **Usage by URL**. The results are shown grouped by the url accessed with the certificates.

2. <u>Filter by date</u>. Select the month for which you wish to consult your usage. Once the desired filters have been selected, click on \bigcirc <u>A Mostrar</u> to display the result of the filters applied and <u>> Descargar</u> to obtain a *.csv* file of the result.

The results will be differentiated in (Illustration 39):

- Own use: uses carried out by the user/owner himself/herself, with his/her certificates.
- Third-party use: uses carried out by a third party, with the certificates that the user/owner has enabled the controlled use.
- Controlled use: uses made by the user with certificates that have been enabled by another user/holder.

Uso por certificado 🔹			03/2020
		Q Mostrar	⊥ Descargar
Resultado	Uso propio	Uso delegado	Uso ajeno
APZBDJPF4XF234QSTQ (MiCert)	14	0	0
APZBDJPF65UMXMIKLI (CertAIDA)	4	0	0
APZBDJPGBWRUEN5UNY (afg fnmt)	2	0	0
	2	0	0

Illustration 35. Reports

4.7 USER MENU - DEVICES

In this section we can see information related to the host, the device ID, the type of operating system the user is connected to, the last access and some options such as disabling or authorizing the device, disabling or enabling notifications and the option to delete the device from the list (Illustration 40):

Illustration 40. Devices.

D del dispositivo	Host	Sistema operativo	Último acceso	Opcion	25
6YC5VA3JXZDOKJAB	AARRO-PC	windows	2020-03-05 08:19:41	a .	• ×
APZBDJPFPLQLCSQIDA	LCASARRUBIOS-PC	windows	2020-03-04 10:12:20	a	×
APZBDJPGBX33VHCXEE	SOPORTEST	windows	2020-03-07 03:15:35	a	• ×
APZBDJPGB6WYKWA7NQ	AFERRER-PC2	windows	2020-03-09 12:28:39	a	A X

If we click on the ^① tab we can see more information about each device that has been connected (Figure 41).

Illustration 41. Device Information.

APZBDJPFPL	QLCSQIDA	LCASARRUBIOS-PC	windows	2020-03-04 10:12:20	â 🌲	×
Fabricante	Dell Inc.					
Modelo	DYL0VJ2					
Versión del si	stema operativo	Windows 10.0 64bit				
Dominio	GLOBAL					
ID del usuario	de sistema S-1-	5-21-617348147-3411031615	527418388-3869			
ID del sistema	operativo 0033	0-50692-46401-AAOEM				
ID de la CPU	v-v7_wAEBuM					
ID de la BIOS	DYL0VJ2					
ID de la red	WlpaChOMrt640)x64				
ID del disco	174819DFF20E					

4.8 USER MENU - PUBLIC CERTIFICATES

Allows importing a public certificate to the platform, only certificates with the extensions cer, crt, pem, der and p7b can be imported. Once the certificate has been added, we will be asked to create an alias (Illustration 42).

Illustration 42. Import public certificates.

Sólo se permiten fichero	s con las extensiones o	ter, crt, pem, der	у р7Ъ		
Seleccionar un certificado *					
Seleccionar archivo Ningúr	archivo seleccionado				
Allas ^					
				and the second	

The **Filters** button displays the fields by which we can filter these public certificates, such as PubCertid, fingerprint, alias and their status *(IIIustration 43)*.

Illustration 43. Public certificate filtering.

lmporta 🖬	r				A Filtros	
PubCertid		Huella digital	Alias	Estado Todos	Ŧ	
				Q _{Mostrar}	G	
lias	Estado	Huella digital	Certid	Opciones		
		No se han	obtenido resultados			

4.9 USER MENU - AUDIT

Allows to visualize all the actions differentiated by type performed with the user's centralized certificates.

NOTE: The actions of certificates that the user has installed on his own computer will not be displayed, only the actions performed with the centralized certificates.

In case of having the certificate installed in the equipment itself and also centralized in IvSign, the system itself will recover the key that you have locally, since the Serial Number and Fingerprint of the certificate are the same, so it is NOT recommended to have the certificate installed.

By default the last 5 days are shown, but it is possible to filter by a different date range. After indicating the date range, click ^{Q Mostrar} to display the result of the applied filters on the screen, and ^LExportar listado</sup> to obtain a file, in .xml format, of the result (Illustration 44).

🛎 Exportar list	ado					▼ Filtros
	Febrero 2020 (1	90)			Marzo	o 2020 (153)
Fecha	Operador	Usuario	Categoría	Acción	Estado	Certid
10 mar 16:18			Cert	Set	ок	APZBDJPGPLRZPDIK6Y
0 10 mar 16:18			Cert	Set	OK	APZBDJPGPLRZPDIK6Y
10 mar 15:22			Auth	Login	OK	6
0 10 mar 13:43			Rule	Add	OK	2
10 mar 13:39			Auth	Login	OK	6
9 mar 14:03			Sign	RSA	OK	APZBDJPF65UMXMIKLI
9 mar 12:28			Auth	Login	ок	6
9 mar 11:35			Auth	Login	ок	2
9 mar 8:28			Auth	Login	ок	6
0 7 mar 3:15			Auth	Login	OK	2

Illustration 44. Audit

The **Filters** button displays more fields by which the audit information can be searched: certificate name, serial number, category, action and status (Figure 45).

Illustration 45. Audit filters

05/03/2019	06/03/2019	Todos	Ŧ	Todos		- T
ertid	Número de serie	Módulo	Categoría		Acción	
			Todos	•	Todos	•
				1	Q _{Mostrar}	
						_

(

The icon allows you to view more information on each of the audited actions. To hide them again, click on the icon.

The actions to be audited are:

- Category: Auth. Related to the identification and access to the panel.
- Shares:
 - Login: user access to the panel.
 - LoginToken: access of an application to the panel.
 - Impersonate: user impersonation (see<u>Users</u>).
- Category: **User**. Related to user management.
 - Shares:
 - Add: user creation.
 - Set: user modification.
 - Del: user deletion.
 - Ren: User renaming.
 - OrgaMove: Move user from one organization to another.
- ☑ Category: **Cert.** Related to certificate management.
 - Shares:
 - Set: modification of the certificate (status, change of name or description...)
 - Del: Definitively deletes a certificate.
 - Move: Move a certificate to the trash can.
 - PinCheck: Checks the certificate pin.
 - PinSet: Change of certificate pin.
 - ImportPFX: import certificate.
 - Generate (GenRSA, GenCSR, InstallCER): certificate generation.
 - Reflink: related external certificate (pkcs11).
 - Replace: Replaces a certificate with another certificate.
- Category: **Deleg** (usage controls).
- Shares:
 - Add: creation of usage control.
 - Set: modification of usage control.
 - Del: deletion of usage control.
 - AddCert: certificate is added to the usage control.
 - DelCert: Deletes a certificate from a usage control.
 - UserAdd: Add user to the usage control.
 - UserDel: Remove user from usage control.
- Category: Rule (rules of use)
 - Shares:
 - Add: creation of usage rule.
 - Del: deletion of usage rule.
- Category: Sign (signature).
 - Shares:
 - RSA: web authentication and document signing.
- Category: Notify ().
 - Shares:
 - Accept: Notifications that have been accepted.
 - Set: Notifications marked as read.
- Category: Orga ().
 - Shares:
 - Add: Organizations that have been added.
 - From: Organizations that have been eliminated
 - Ren: Organizations that have been renamed
 - Set: Modification of the description field.
- Category: Rule ().
 - Shares:
 - Add: Add a usage rule to a usage control or certificate.
 - Del: Delete a usage rule to a usage control or certificate.
- Category: Signature ().
 - Shares:
 - Cades: CMS (Cryptographic message syntax) document signature.
 - Pades: Signature of PDF documents (PDF advanced electronic signature).
 - Xades: XML advanced electronic signature (XML advanced electronic signature).
 - TimestampPDF: Inclusion of time stamp in PDF document.
- Category: **TSP** ().
 - Shares:
 - Verify: Verify a time stamp protocol.
 - Sign: Signature with a time stamp (Time stamp protocol).

- Category: Verify ().
 - Shares:
 - TSP: Validates a time stamp protocol.
 - Pades: Validates a PDF document signature (PDF advanced electronic signature).
 - Xades: Validates an XML document signature (XML advanced electronic signature).
 - Cades: Validates a CMS (Cryptographic message syntax) document signature.
 - Cert: Validates a Keyman certificate.
 - CER: validates the public key of a certificate.
- Category: CertTrash:
 - Shares:
 - Del: Permanently delete the certificate from the certificate trash.
 - Rest: Restores a certificate from the certificate garbage can.

5. MENU ORGANIZATION

From the **Organization** menu you can access the following sections related to your organization (Illustration 46):

Illustration 46. Organization Menu

Organización
» Información
» Usuarios
» Certificados
» Controles de uso
» PKI
» Plantillas de Reglas
» Configuración
» Informes
» Dispositivos
» Auditoría

Note: The menu described below will only be available to users with administrator permissions.

5.1 ORGANIZATION MENU - INFORMATION

It shows the basic data of the organization to which the user in session belongs (Illustration 47).



Organización	IVS
Descripción	organización para las pruebas de versión
Fecha de alta	2019-10-10 12:00:40
Estadísticas de la organización	
Usuarios	13
Certificados	11
Delegaciones	7
Certificados delegados	2
Firmas de hashes en el mes actual	23
Firmas de hashes en el mes anterior	0
Firmas de documentos en el mes actual	1
Firmas de documentos en el mes anterior	2

The following functionalities will be available:

✓ Editar organización allows you to edit the description of the organization.

In the lower menu of organization statistics, information is displayed that refers to the number of certificates, Usage Controls, certificates with usage control, and signatures made by users in the previous and current month.

5.2 ORGANIZATION MENU - USERS

It shows the list of users belonging to the organization and allows you to go directly to other sections of the menu (Illustration 48).

& Nuevo	± Exportar listad	o			▼ Filtros
Usuario	Nombre	Apellidos	Ultima conexión	Opciones	
ivsuser			2020-03-10 16:10:08	🗖 🧪 🏓	≟ ×
ivsadmin			2020-03-11 14:02:52	🖸 🧪 🏓	≅ ×
🛈 ivssu			2020-03-10 16:39:48	🗖 🎽 🏓	a 🗙
🗘 dgarcia				🗖 🧪 🔒 🕻	×
useradmintester			2019-10-17 17:08:32	🗖 🥖 🏓	a 🗙
usersupertester			2019-10-17 17:10:20	🗖 🧪 🏓	≅ ×
0 dbagan			2019-10-18 12:00:27	🗖 🧪 🔒 🗧	×
🗘 aarro			2019-10-22 13:31:30	🗖 🧪 🔒 :	×
maroca			2020-02-19 13:03:00	🗖 🧪 🔒 🗧	×
buis	Luis	Casarrubios	2020-02-28 10:01:04	🖸 🧪 🥕	≅ ×

Illustration 48. List of users

The users in the list can be displayed in different colors, depending on their status. Thus, disabled users are shown in gray and the padlock icon appears in red.

From the **Filters** field you can filter by any of the fields that appear in the list. When entering the desired text, only matches will be displayed.

By clicking on the button you can generate an XML file with the information of the organization's users.

For each of the users in the list, clicking on the icon () displays all the fields of each user (those that do not fit in the width of the screen will be displayed). When clicked, it displays the list of non-visible fields and, to hide them again, click on the icon ().

From the available icons it is possible to perform different actions with each user:

- 🖸 See user.
 - Displays user data in detail. They can be edited with the Editar Usuario

- Modificar contraseña Allows you to change the access password by entering the new one directly.
- Z Edit user. Allows you to modify the user data, except for the User and Organization fields.
- Modify password. Allows you to change the access password by entering the new one directly.
- Disable user. Allows you to temporarily disable the user, blocking their access to IvSign. Disabling it marks the line in a different color and changes the icon. To enable the user again, click on the new icon •.
- **X** Delete user. Allows you to directly delete the user, when you click on delete user, it will ask for confirmation and will show the data of the user we are trying to delete.

In addition, the administrator can add new users to his organization by clicking Next, the user creation form is opened to complete the information (Illustration 49).

Usuario *		Email *		
Nombre	Apellidos	DNI	Teléfono/Móvil	
Proveedor de autentic db	ación Contrase	ĩña	Repetir contraseña	
Enviar	notificación al usuario vía ema	sil 🚺 U	suario habilitado	
			Aceptar	

Illustration 49. User creation

Note: The fields **User** (*required*) *and* **ID** (*not required*) *must be unique in the organization. If an attempt is made to register a user that already exists with any of these data, it will return an error and will not allow the creation.*

Once you have entered the required fields, click **OK** and the new user will be created.

- If you have checked the 'Send notification to user via email' option, an email will be sent to the new user with his or her credentials to access the platform.
- If this option is not checked, the administrator will be responsible for providing access credentials.

5.3 ORGANIZATION MENU - CERTIFICATES

It shows the list of certificates of all the users of the organization and allows to go directly to other sections of the menu (Illustration 50).

📫 Importar	보 Exportar lista	do		▼ Filtros
Nombre	Estado	Asunto	Propietario	Opciones
Cert	✓		userp11sa	🖸 🛱 🍳 🔒
JC1	A	[SOLO PRUEBAS]JUAN CAMARA ESPAÑOL	userp11a	🖸 🟳 🔍 🔒
0	A		userp11a	🖸 🟳 🔍 🔒
0	0		userp11sa	🖸 🟳 🔍 🔒
0	0		userp11a	🖸 🖾 🍳 🔒
0	×		userp11b	🖸 🟳 🍳 🔒
0	×		userp11b	🖸 🛱 🍳 🔒
0	×		userp11b	🖂 🖽 🔍 🔒
0	×		userp11b	🖸 🟳 🔍 🔒
0	×		userp11a	🖸 🟳 🍳 🔒
Aostrando 10	Registros			

Illustration 50. List of certificates

From the **Filters** field you can search the list of certificates, by any of the fields that appear in the list. When entering the desired text, only matches will be displayed.

The icon ④ allows you to display the fields of each certificate that do not fit in the screen width. Pressing it will display the list of non-visible fields and, to hide them again, press the icon ⑤.

The button allows you to centralize and assign the certificates to the user of your organization as long as you have the .p12 or .pfx file of the same (Illustration 51).

Sólo se permiten ficheros con	as extensiones p12 y pfx	
Seleccionar un certificado * Seleccionar archivo Ningún archiv	o seleccionado	
Contraseña del certificado	Propietario del certificado userp11sa - (userp11sa@ivnosys.ne	•
PIN de operaciones *	PIN de operaciones (confirmación)	*
Nombre *	Cargo	Departamento
Descripción		
	Importar	

Illustration 51. Import new certificate

Seleccionar archivo

Pressing the browser windows of your computer are displayed for you to select the certificate file. **Only certificates with .pfx and .p12 extensions can be imported.**

The following fields must be filled in:

- Certificate password is the password issued with the certificate.
- **Certificate owner** we will be able to assign the certificate we are importing to the user of our organization that we consider convenient.
- **Operations PIN** is the password that the user assigns to the certificate for its use. The pin must be confirmed in the **Operation pin (confirmation)** field.
- **Name** is the name of the certificate that will be displayed in the panel.
- The fields **Description**, **Title** and **Department** are not mandatory fields, but in case they are filled in, they will be displayed in the certificate information in the panel.

Finally, click on to complete the import of the certificate, which will be displayed in the list of **My Certificates**.

In the button _____, you can download an XML file with the information of all the organization's certificates.

The certificates, depending on their status, are displayed in one color:

Disabled certificates are shown in gray. ? 🔄 🟳 🔍 🔒 456465456 **Revoked** certificates are shown in red. 🗔 🟳 🔍 🔒 0 certificado Al **Expired** certificates are shown in yellow. 🗔 🟳 🔍 🔒 Certificado Caducado [SOLO PRUEBAS]JUAN CAMARA ESPAÑOL Α ecervero2 The referenced or external certificates appear in blue. 🗔 🟳 🔍 🔒 12 Pruebas1 Test1

From the available icons it is possible to perform different actions with each certificate:

Manage certificate. Displays the certificate data in read mode (Illustration 48). It will be possible to manage the usage policies that apply to the certificate (see item

How to apply usage policies to certificates).

		•	0		•
/		P	(+)		
Editar		Cambiar pin	Ver certificado público		Deshabilitar
×	ſ	C)	>	Î	×
Reemplazar ertificado actual	Deshacer reemplazo	Añadir delegación	Cambiar propietario	Mover a la papelera	Eliminar
Propietario	admin				
Nombre	CertA				
Asunto	C=ES, O=IVNOSYS SOLU RIALNUMBER=IDCES-208	CIONES S.L.U., OU=SOPORTE 357182T, SN=ARRÓ RIBES, Gª	TÉCNICO, OID.2.5.4.97=\ AIDA MARÍA, CN=20857	/ATES-B98333362, T=S 182T AIDA MARÍA ARR	OPORTE TÉCNICO, SE Ó (C:B98333362)
Emisor	CN=IVSIGN CA, O=IVNOS osys.com/address, L=PA1	SYS SOLUCIONES S.L., OID.2.5 TERNA, C=ES	5.4.97=VATES-B98333362	, OU=see current addr	ess at https://psec.ivn
Fecha de emisión	2019-07-09 13:28:23				
Fecha de caducidad	2021-07-08 13:28:23				
Número de serie	30DC50C946CFDBBFBC				
Fecha de importación en IvSign	2020-03-04 10:36:13				
Huella digital	d9b64d1a3708ed26a013	7f04b717817baf0aa879			
D Certificado	APZBDJPF65UMXMIKLI				
Reemplaza a	APZBDJPGRHGSKTWQU				
Estado	✓ correcto				
📰 Políticas d	e uso				
Nombre	Eacha inicia	Eccha	fin 💧 🗖	Nueva política	
Nombre	- recita INICIO	÷ Pecha	÷ •	Hoeva pourica	
	Projetare				
ostrando 10	Registros				4 📼 🕨
ostrando página 1	1 de 1 de un total de 1 reg	istros			
Delegacio	ones				
				Buscar	
				boscar.	

Illustration 52. Certificate data

• **Edit certificate**. Allows you to modify the following fields of the certificate information to be displayed in the panel: Name, Description, Title and Department. It will also show information about the certificate, such as the ID, the fingerprint, its serial number, the subject and who the issuer is (Illustration 53).

Illustration 53. Edit certificate

D Certificado	APZBDJPF65UMXMIKLI	
Huella digital	d9b64d1a3708ed26a0137f04b71	7817baf0aa879
Número de serie	30DC50C946CFD8BFBC	
Asunto	C=ES, O=IVNOSYS SOLUCIONES S SERIALNUMBER=IDCES-20857182	LLU, OU=SOPORTE TÉCNICO, OID.2.5.4.97=VATES-898333362, T=SOPORTE TÉCNICO, 27, SN=ARRÓ C=AIDACN=20857182T AIDA (C:B98333362)
Emisor	CN=IVSIGN CA, O=IVNOSYS SOLU vnosys.com/address, L=PATERNA,	ICIONES S.L., OID.2.5.4.97=VATES-898333362, OU=see current address at https://psec.i C=ES
Nombre		Descripción
CertA		
Cargo		Departamento
		Guardar

• • • See public certificate. Allows you to download the public key of the certificate (file .crt).

• Change certificate PIN. Allows you to modify the operations PIN assigned to the certificate. The current PIN must be entered and the new PIN confirmed in order to change it (Figure 54).

Illustration 54. Change PIN

PIN de operaciones actual	ł
Nuevo PIN de operaciones	1
Nuevo PIN de operaciones (confirmación)	
Guardar cambios	

Select the new owner of the certificate and click on "Change owner" to make it available to the new owner.

make the change.

- Replace current certificate. This can be very useful when a certificate with associated usage rules and usage controls expires. Once inside this option we will be asked for the certificate with which we want to replace the current one, then we will be asked to enter the pin of the old certificate and then the pin of the new certificate. This way the new certificate will be active and the controls and rules of use will be associated to it.
- Add usage control. Allows to authorize the use of the certificate to another user of the organization, without losing control over it and limiting its use (see point <u>Control</u> <u>of use</u>).
- Change of ownership. From this option we can assign a new owner to the certificate, a list of all available users will be shown.
- Move to trash. Allows you to send the certificate to a trash garbage can, you will be asked for confirmation. They will not be deleted directly, but will be stored in a recycle garbage can where we can later delete them permanently or restore them.
 - **Disable certificate**. Allows you to temporarily disable the certificate.

When a certificate is disabled, it will not be displayed to perform actions that require a certificate, such as signing in or logging in to a site.

In the centralization panel, it will still be displayed, but the line will be marked in a different color and the icon will change. To enable the certificate again, click on the new icon **a**.

The certificate can be enabled by the user or the organization's administrator, and is automatically disabled if the PIN is entered more than 5 times incorrectly.

- Delete certificate. Allows the certificate to be removed from the platform, as long as it does not have associated usage controls enabled. If you have associated usage controls, you must first delete the usage control (see section on Usage Controls).
 - If a certificate that has been automatically centralized is permanently deleted, it cannot be recovered.
 - If a manually imported certificate is deleted, you can import it again to have it centralized.

• • Nueva política Create new usage policy. Allows you to restrict the use of each certificate, provided you have the necessary permissions (see section How to apply usage policies to certificates).

5.4 HOW TO APPLY USAGE POLICIES TO CERTIFICATES?

Usage policies allow you to limit the use of certificates, both for your own use and for authorized use (usage controls).

A user may apply usage policies for its own certificates and, in case of usage control, these usage policies are transferred to the controls, thus also applying to the authorized user. In case the usage control of a certificate has usage rules, they will be accumulated with the usage policies, applying the most restrictive in each case.

An organization may apply usage policies to its users' certificates to restrict their use.

To define the policies for the use of certificates, either your own or the certificates of the organization's users (only available to users with administrator permissions), you can access from several menus:

To apply usage policies to your own certificates, you can access from:

- User menu > Certificates > Manage certificates, clicking on the icon Manage certificate, will display the certificate details.
 - If there are use policies associated to that certificate or not, the list will be shown and the button
 Nueva politica
 will be available and in the section Use policies in the icon
 (Illustration 55).

Nombre	Fecha inicio	🔶 🛛 Fecha fin	+ Nueva política	÷
Horario Laboral	2020-03-10	2020-03-31	🗖 💉 🗙	

Illustration 55. Usage Policy

• User menu> Usage Controls, from 🗔 View usage control data, if the selected certificate has usage policies, a message will be displayed that will allow direct access to the certificate details (Illustration 56).

Nombre	Pruebas versión	
Descripción		
Asunto	prueba2	
Número de serie	055A8C81F33195	
Certid	8A82566E4A95	

Illustration 56. Certificate detail

And to the list of policies for the use of such certificate, where you will have available the button

🕂 Nueva politica

- To apply usage policies to the certificates of the organization's users, you can access from.
 - Organization menu > Certificates > Manage certificates, by clicking the icon 🗔

Manage certificate, will show the certificate details.

If there are use policies associated to that certificate or not, the list will be shown and you will also have available the button
 Nueva politica and in the section Use policies, in the icon

In both cases, a window like the following will be displayed (Illustration 57):

Illustration 57. New usage policy

ombre / descripción			
tombre y desempcion			
Filtros de calendario	_	_	
cha desde		Fecha hasta	
as de la semana			
U MA U MI U	JU U VI U SA L		Marcar todos Desmarcar todos
sde las		Hasta las	
loras	Minutos	Horas	Minutos
Urls			
Modo: Aceptar Recha 	777		
🕂 Añade una url			
 Añade una url Añade una url 			
➡ Añade una url Añade una url			
 Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] 			
Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+]			
 Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos 			
Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos			
Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados © Rechazados	5		
 Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados © Rechazados Añade una aplicación 	5		
 Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados Rechazados Añade una aplicación Añade una aplicación 	5		
 Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados © Rechazados Añade una aplicación Añade una aplicación 	5		
Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados © Rechazados Añade una aplicación Añade una aplicación Mostrar ayuda [+]	5		
 Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados © Rechazados Añade una aplicación Añade una aplicación Mostrar ayuda [+]	5		
Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados	5 5		
Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados © Rechazados Añade una aplicación Añade una aplicación Mostrar ayuda [+] Equipos aceptados	5 5		
Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados © Rechazados Añade una aplicación Añade una aplicación Mostrar ayuda [+] Equipos aceptados Añade un equipo	5 5 6 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7		
Añade una url Añade una url Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados © Rechazados Añade una aplicación Añade una aplicación Mostrar ayuda [+] Equipos aceptados Añade un equipo Añade un equipo	5 5		

The form consists of 5 sections that allow you to limit the use of the certificate, both for your own use and for authorized uses of the certificate.

- Basic data. The name or description of the rule of use must be indicated.
- **Calendar filters**. Allows you to set different filters to indicate when the certificate can be used.

• **Date range**. Allows you to define the date range in which the certificate can be used.

By clicking on the 'Date from' or 'Date to' field, a calendar is displayed for the selection of start and end dates. *Outside the established range no will not be allowed.*

• **Days of the week**. Allows you to define the days of the week on which the certificate can be used.

You can check/uncheck all the days of the week, from the available buttons, or you can check individual days by clicking directly in the box of the corresponding day.

- **Range of hours**. Allows you to indicate a time of use, choosing the hours and minutes from the drop-down fields. *Outside the established hours no use of the certificate will not be allowed.*
- Filter by URLs. Allows you to define the accepted and rejected web addresses that can be accessed or not, with the certificate.
 - If the **Accepted** option is checked, the indicated URLs will be the only ones that can be accessed with the certificate.
 - If the **Rejected** option is checked, all URLs will be accessible with the certificate, except for those indicated.

In both cases the configuration "https://" should be used.

Once the url has been added, if you wish to add more, click on 🛨. You can add as many as you need and they will be displayed as a list.

You can edit the content of the entered lines by clicking on the text directly and changing the desired information. You can also delete any of the lines by clicking on the icon interestly.

- **Process filter**. Allows you to define which applications are accepted or rejected for use with the certificate.
 - If the **Accepted** option is checked, the indicated applications will be the only ones that can be accessed with the certificate.
 - If the **Rejected** option is checked, the certificate will allow access to all applications except those listed above.

To find out the exact name of the process, access the 'Task Manager', 'Processes' tab. The name of the application has been added, if you wish to add more, click .

You can add as many as you need and they will be displayed as a list, and you can edit the content of the lines entered by clicking on the text directly and changing the desired information. You can also delete any of the lines by clicking on the icon \checkmark directly.

- Filter by equipment. Allows you to define the computers from which the certificate can be used.
 - To find out the complete name of the equipment, you must access the properties of 'My Computer'.
 - Once the name of the equipment has been added, if you wish to add more, click
 You can add as many as you need and they will be displayed as a list.
 - You can edit the content of the entered lines by clicking on the text directly and changing the desired information. You can also delete any of the lines by clicking on the icon directly.

Once the desired sections have been completed, click on OK to create the usage policy and it will be listed in the certificate detail (Illustration 58).

🛲 Reglas de uso	,		
		Buse	ar:
Nombre	Fecha inicio	🔶 🛛 Fecha fin	🔶 🕂 Nueva regla 🖕
Horario laboral			🗖 💉 🗙
Mostrando 10	Registros		
	1 de un total de 1 registros		

Illustration 58. Create usage policy

From the icons available next to each usage policy, you can perform different actions:

• **See details of the use policy**. Displays the data entered in the form for creating the usage policy (Illustration 59).

Illustration 59. Details of use policy

DATOS BÁSICOS									
Nombre / descripción	Uso h	orario la	aboral						
FILTROS DE CALENDARIO									
Días de la semana	LU	MA	MI	JU	VI	SA	DO		
Desde las	08:30								
Hasta las	17:30								

- Modify usage policy. Allows you to modify all the data entered in the form for creating the usage policy.
- **X** Remove usage policy. Allows you to delete the usage policy.

5.5 EXAMPLE OF CERTIFICATE USAGE POLICIES

The configuration of the usage policies can be inclusive or exclusive depending on how the usage policies are configured:

- Inclusive: When configuring several limitations within the same rule of use, all of them must be complied with in order to carry out the signature process (example Of).
- **Exclusive:** In order to be less restrictive, there is the option to configure two usage rules for a certificate to comply with one of the two *(example 02)*.

INCLUSIVE USE POLICIES: EXAMPLE 01

Restriction of use so that they cannot sign on certain URLs and, in addition, can only use certain signing applications.

For this limitation, a single usage rule will be created with all the restrictions as shown in the following image (Illustration 60).

Illustration 60. Inclusive policies

∕iodo: ○ Aceptar ⊛ Rechazar	
• Añade una url	
Añade una url	
https://www.prueba.es	×
https://www.prueba2.com	
Mostrar ayuda [+]	
Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos	
Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos • Aceptados • Rechazados	
Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos • Aceptados © Rechazados • Añade una aplicación	
Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados Rechazados Añade una aplicación	
Mostrar ayuda [+] Procesos Aceptados Rechazados Añade una aplicación Añade una aplicación AcroRd32.exe	

EXCLUSIVE USE POLICIES: EXAMPLE 02

Restriction so that they cannot sign on certain URLs or can only use certain signature applications.

In this case, two usage rules must be created, each with its own limitation. When a signature process is performed, the restrictions are checked and if either of the 2 complies, the limitation will be applied.

Creation of Rules of Use (Illustration 61):

Illustration 61. Rules of use

		Buscar:	
Nombre	Fecha inicio	🕴 🛛 Fecha fin	🕴 🚹 Nueva regla 🔶
Limitación de URL			🗆 🧭 🗙
Limitación procesos			🗖 🧪 🗙

Accepted processes to use only the processes assigned to that usage policy (Illustration 62).

Illustration 62. Usage policy processes

ocesos	
Aceptados 🔍 Rechazados	
🕂 Añade una aplicación	
Añade una aplicación	
AcroRd32.exe	
XolidoSign.exe	

Rejected URLs so that they cannot sign on the URLs indicated (Illustration 63).

Illustration 63. URL usage policies

irls		Ą
4odo: ⊙ Aceptar ⊛ Rechazar		
Añade una url	•	
https://www.prueba.es		
https://www.prueba2.com		

5.6 ORGANIZATION MENU - USAGE CONTROLS

It shows the list of certificate usage controls performed by users of the organization to other users, and allows the management of these.

Usage control is used to authorize the use of one's own certificate to another user of the same organization. It is possible to parameterize who and when can use the certificate with authorization of use, in addition to limiting the use in certain computers, processes and URLs. To do this, it is necessary to create the usage control and add both usage rules and target users (Illustration 64).

Illustration 64. Organization menu - Usage controls

r⇔ Nueva	🛓 Exportar listado						▼ Filtros
Nombre	Descripción	Propietario	Fecha de creación	Opcio	nes		
Delegacion4		usuario	2019-10-17 11:24:05			223	2
Delegacion3		usuario	2020-02-27 15:49:06			123	2

From the **Filters** button it is possible to search among the usage controls created, by any of the fields available in the list. By entering the desired text and pressing the button only the matches will be displayed.

From the icons available in the list next to each usage control, you can perform different actions:

- View usage control data Allows access to the basic data of a usage control, as well as the linked users/certificates and usage rules. In addition, you will have the possibility to remove the usage control and/or disable it, as well as to manage the usage rules and the linked users.
- E Create new usage rule. Allows direct access to the form for creating a new usage rule, to limit the availability of the certificate with usage control (for more information, see point <u>How to authorize the use of a certificate</u>).
- Add user. Allows direct access to the screen for selecting the users authorized to use the certificate (for more information, see point <u>How to authorize the use of a</u> <u>certificate</u>).
- Disable Usage Controls. Allows you to deactivate the usage control temporarily. This action can also be carried out from the usage control display (View usage control data button).

When a usage control is disabled, the user for whom the certificate has been allowed to be used will not have it available. In the certificate owner's centralization panel it will still be displayed, but it will be marked in a different color and the icon will change. To enable the use again, click on the new icon $\stackrel{\frown}{=}$ (Illustration 65).

Illustration 65. Enable Usage Control

⇔ _{Nueva}	± Exportar listado				▼ Filtro:
Nombre	Descripción	Propietario	Fecha de creación	Opciones	
Delegacion4		Usuario	2019-10-17 11:24:05		e
Delegacion3		Usuario	2020-02-27 15:49:06		a

?

Control Allows you to delete the created usage controls. In case the selected usage control is associated to users, a message informing about this will be displayed. In case of confirmation, the link with the users will be automatically removed. This action can also be carried out from the usage control display (View usage control data button I (Figure 66).

Illustration 66. Eliminate usage control

Usuario > Controles de uso > Datos del control de uso a eliminar					
Nombre	Pruebas Certificado				
Descripción	2022-0112122555				
recha de creación	2022-01-12 12:55:56				
Por favor confirme la acción					
	Eliminar Cancelar				

5.7 HOW TO AUTHORIZE THE USE OF A CERTIFICATE OF A USER OF THE ORGANIZATION?

To authorize the use of a certificate of another member of the organization to another user or users, you must perform the following steps:

1. Create usage control

Usage control can be **created** from several menus:

- Organization menu> Usage controls>Manage certificate by clicking on C of the certificate to be authorized.
- Organization menu > Usage controls, by pressing

In both cases you must follow the same steps as for authorizing the use of your own certificate (see point <u>How to authorize the use of a certificate?</u>).

2. Define the rules of use (Optional).

To **define the rules of use**, which allow you to limit the use of the certificate with authorization, you can access from several menus (Figure 67):

- oxtimes From the detail of the usage controls shown when creating it, pressing ~ . oxtimes
- When the usage control has been created previously, from the menu Organization>
 Usage Controls, you must click on ^{CD} to display the usage control data.

Illustration 67. Define rules of use

Organización > Con	troles de uso > Datos	del control de uso		
/				×
Editar	Añadir usuario	Nueva regla	Deshabilitar	Eliminar
🗏 Información del co	ontrol de uso			
Propietario		ibrett		
Nombre		Pruebas G	ertificado	
Descripción				
Fecha de creación		2022-01-12	12:35:56	
Estado del control de uso		🗸 Habilita	do	
Datos del certificad	do			
Nombre		Pruebas		
Descripción				
Asunto		[SOLO PRI (C:R05999	UEBAS]00000000T JUAN 993)	ANTONIO CÁMARA
Número de serie		56D5A48E	8A89923603	
Certid		AP6LBVQ	55PIADQS2BM	
🖩 Reglas de uso				
Requiere autorización de fir	rma			
			Buscar:	
Nombre	 Fecha inicio 	🔶 🛛 Fecha fi	n 🍦 Op	ciones 🔶
regla de uso				🖉 🗙

From the Organization > Usage Controls menu, by clicking (Figure 68).

Illustration 68. Organization menu - Usage controls

Organización > Cor	ntroles de uso				
C Nuevo	Control de Uso Por Lotes				▲ Filtros
🛓 Exportar listado					
Nombre	Certid	Propietario ibrett - Iria B	rett (iria.brett@signat	urit.com)	Ŧ
Descripción	Estado Todos		Q M	lostrar	C
Nombre	Descripción	Propietario	Fecha de creación	Opciones	
Pruebas Certificado		ibrett	2022-01-12 12:35:56	•	2

In both cases you must follow the same steps as for authorizing the use of your own certificate (see section <u>How to authorize the use of a certificate</u>).

1. Select the users that will use the certificate.

To **select the users** who will make use of the authorized certificate through usage control, you can proceed from several points:

- From the detail of the usage control shown when creating it, by clicking 🖶 Añadir usuario.
- If the usage control already has a user assigned to it (if the usage control has been created previously), click on is to display the usage control data (Figure 69).

Organización > Controles de uso > Datos del control de uso							
1				×			
Editar	Añadir usuario	Nueva regla	Deshabilitar	Eliminar			
🗄 Información del contro	ol de uso						
Propietario		ibrett					
Nombre		Pruebas Co	ertificado				
Descripción							
Fecha de creación		2022-01-12	12:35:56				
Estado del control de uso		🗸 Habilita	do				
📋 Datos del certificado							
Nombre		Pruebas					
Descripción							
Asunto		[SOLO PRU (C:R059999	JEBAS]00000000T JUAN 99J)	ANTONIO CÁMARA			
Número de serie		56D5A48E	8A89923603				
Certid		AP6LBVQ5	5PIADQS2BM				

Illustration 69. Display usage control data

From the Organization > Usage Controls menu, press 📇 (Illustration 70).

Illustration 360. Organization menu - New usage control

Organizaciór	n > Controles de uso				
C Nuevo	Control de Uso Por Lotes			-	Filtros
🛓 Exportar lis	itado				
Nombre	Certid	Propietario			
		ibrett - Iria B	rett (iria.brett@signat	urit.com)	*
Descripción	Estado Todos	¥	Q M	ostrar	G
Nombre	Descripción	Propietario	Fecha de creación	Opciones	
Pruebas Certifie	cado	ibrett	2022-01-12 12:35:56		as 🔒
lostrando 10	Registros				Añadir

In both cases you must follow the same steps as for authorizing the use of your own certificate (see section <u>How to authorize the use of a certificate</u>).

5.8 ORGANIZATION MENU - PKI

It allows to generate our certificates, for it will be acceded to General certification where a series of data will be requested that will have to be filled up to be able to generate it. First, the user must be selected and then given a name.

Then an operation pin must be entered and confirmed, if an operation pin is not established, it will be generated automatically and will be notified by e-mail to the user receiving the certificate. In case a pin is established, no e-mail notification will be sent.

Next, the internal data of the certificate will be entered, it will be mandatory to enter the date of issue, expiration date and common name (CN). Similarly, company (O), organizational unit (OU), country (C), province (ST) and locality (L) can be added (Illustration 71).

Illustration 71. Generate certificate

usuario		v
Nombre		
CertPr		
Pin de operaciones ③	Pin de operaciones (confirmación)	
•••••	•	0
Descripción		
Certificado de Prueba		
Fecha de emisión *	Datos internos del certifica Fecha de caducidad *	do
09/03/2020	12/03/2021	
09/03/2020 Nombre común (CN) *	Compañía (O)	Unidad organizativa (OU)
09/03/2020 Nombre común (CN) * CertF	Compañía (O)	Unidad organizativa (OU)
09/03/2020 Nombre común (CN) * CertF País (C)	Compañía (O) Ivs Provincia (ST)	Unidad organizativa (OU) I꼬회 Localidad (L)
09/03/2020 Nombre común (CN) * CertF País (C) ES	Compañía (O) Ivs Provincia (ST) VL	Unidad organizativa (OU)
09/03/2020 Nombre común (CN) * CertF País (C) ES	Compañía (O) Ivs Provincia (ST) VL	Unidad organizativa (OU)
09/03/2020 Nombre común (CN) * CertF País (C) ES	Compañía (O) Ivs Provincia (ST) VL	Unidad organizativa (OU) IV:d Localidad (L) P

Next, a message is displayed informing that '**The certificate has been successfully** generated and imported' (Illustration 72).

Illustration 72. Confirmation

El certificado se ha generado e importado correctamente

Next, the generated certificate is displayed, and when selecting the icon • all the details of the certificate will be displayed, showing the common name (CN), its status, the owner, the expiration date and the options that we have on it (Illustration 73).

Illustration 73. Confirmation

Organización > PKI > Ce	rtificados			
Generar certificado	Ver certificado	DS CA		▼ Filtros
Nombre común (CN)	Estado	Propietario	Fecha de caducidad	Opciones
CertF	*	usuario	2021-03-12 23:59:59	Q, 🖸
Nombre CertPr				
Número de serie 0E6815D34D	49			
Emisor PRE_CA_INTERMED	DIA			
Fecha de emisión 2020-03-09 (00:00:00			
Huella digital b2f46317bebe0	4c3e5c8f3e2c9068e1	5a0596366		

By clicking on the icon to download the public certificate, and selecting manage certificate, you can access the menu from where you can revoke this certificate, delete it or magage it.



It allows you to configure the parameters of your organization, and to access the options of each menu by clicking on the "Edit" button. (Illustration 74).

iestión de configuraciones	
Sestión de permisos de usuarios	Editar
Gestión de certificados	Editar
jestión de seguridad de acceso o uso	Editar
estión de notificaciones	Editar
jestión de plantilla de correo	Editar

Illustration 74. Organization menu - List of configurations

\boxtimes User permissions management.

Allows you to configure the actions that can be performed by the organization's users (Illustration 75).

Illustration 75. User permissions

Organización > Listado de configuraciones		
Campos editables en el apartado de edición de usuario		
Email	a	Restablecer
DNI	a	Restablecer
Nombre	a	Restablecer
Apellidos	2	Restablecer
Teléfono/Móvil	2	Restablecer
Dermises de importación de certificados		
Usuario básico	2	Restablecer
Usuario administrador	a	Restablecer
Permisos de edición de reglas de uso		
Usuario básico	a	Restablecer
Usuario administrador	2	Restablecer
Permisos de visualización de informes personales		
Usuario básico	2	Restablecer
Usuario administrador	a	Restablecer
Permisos de modificación de nin de certificados		
Usuario básico	2	Restablecer
Usuario administrador	2	Restablecer
		Atrás

o Editable fields in the user edition section.

Allows you to configure which fields in the "User > Personal data" section can be edited by the user. users of the organization (Illustration 76).

Illustration 76. User data

Campos editables en el apartado de edición de usuario		
Email	2	Restablecer
Documento de identidad	a	Restablecer
Nombre	a	Restablecer
Apellidos	a	Restablecer
Teléfono/Móvil	a	Restablecer

This icon indicates that editing of the field is allowed.

This icon indicates that editing of the field is not allowed.

From the reset button we return to the default configuration for the organization. If a Restably a ult value is changed in the panel, it will give a visual warning by marking the field in bold.

o Certificate import permits.

Grant permissions to the organization's users, so that they can import certificates into their IvSign account (Illustration 77).

Illustration 77. Import certificates

Permisos de importación de certificados		
Jsuario básico	a	Restablecer
Jsuario administrador	a	Restablecer

Permissions are set by roles (basic user with normal permissions and administrator user who would be in charge of managing the organization), i.e. these permissions cannot be applied individually per user.

o Editing permissions of usage rules.

Permissions to the organization's users, so that they can create and modify usage rules that limit the use of certificates that are authorized to other users (Illustration 78).

Illustration 78. Rules of use

	â	
suario básico	•	Restablecer
suario administrador	<u>م</u>	

Permissions are set by roles (basic user with normal permissions and administrator user, who would be in charge of managing the organization), i.e. these permissions cannot be applied individually.

o Personal report display permissions.

Assigns permissions to users in the organization so that they can view usage reports. If you do not have permissions, this submenu will not be available in the user menu (Figure 79).

Illustration 79. Personal reports

suario básico	i	Restablecer
suario administrador		Destablases

Permissions are set by roles (basic user with normal permissions and administrator user, who would be in charge of managing the organization), i.e. these permissions cannot be applied individually.

o Certificate pin modification permissions.

It allows to give permissions to the users of the organization, to modify the pin of the certificates. If the user does not have permissions, he will not be able to modify the certificate pins. (Illustration 80).

Illustration 80. Personal reports

Permisos de modificación de pin de certificados		
Usuario básico	2	Restablecer
Usuario administrador	2	Restablecer

Certificate management • Configuration of the certificates in the recycle garbage can.

Grant permissions to the organization's users, so that they can delete and send certificates to the trash. If you do not have permissions, you will not be able to send certificates to the recycle garbage can (Illustration 81).

Illustration 81. Certificates	in paper g	garbage can
-------------------------------	------------	-------------

inviar certificados a la papelera	a	Restablecer
Eliminar certificados	2	Restablecer
Restaurar certificados desde la papelera	2	Restablecer
Eliminar certificados en la papelera	a	Restablecer

It applies to all users regardless of their role.

o Visibility of certificates in KeyController.

Configure the behavior of the KeyController to display both expired and revoked certificates (Figure 82).

Illustration 82. KeyController

Ocultar certificados expirados en KeyController	a	Restablecer
Ocultar certificados revocados en KeyController	a	Restablecer

It applies to all users regardless of their role.

Access or use security management.

o Configuration of the complexity of the certificate pins.

Sets the minimum pin length used in certificates. The value ranges from 1 to 50. Part of the length, you can modify the minimum complexity of the pin (Illustration 83).

Illustration 83. Certified pin

Configuración de la complejidad de los pines de los certificados	
Longitud mínima del PIN	6
Número mínimo de grupos de carteres para el PIN	2 •
	Restablecer

The complexity indicates the number of character groups to be used (lowercase, uppercase, uppercase),

numbers and symbols (\$, %, & ...)):

With complexity 1, one of the groups must be used, with complexity 2, two of the groups, with complexity 3, three of the groups and with complexity 4, all the groups). It applies to all users regardless of their role.

o Configuration of the complexity of user passwords.

Sets the minimum length of the password used by users to access the platform; the value ranges from 1 to 50 (Illustration 84).

Illustration 84. User password

Configuración de la complejidad de las contraseñas de los usuarios	
Longitud mínima de la contraseña	6
Número mínimo de grupos de caracteres para la contraseña	1 •
	Restablecer

The complexity can be modified. The complexity indicates the number of character groups to be used:

- Lowercase
- Capitalization
- Numbers
- Symbols (\$, %, & ...)

With complexity 1, one of the groups must be used, with complexity 2, two of the groups, with complexity 3, three of the groups and with complexity 4, it must contain 1 character from each of the 4 groups).

It applies to all users regardless of their role.

o Number of failed attempts before disabling.

As an extra security measure to prevent brute force attacks1, configure the consecutive failures allowed before disabling both a user and a certificate (Illustration 85).

Número de intentos fallidos antes de deshabilitar		
Número de intentos de autenticación fallidos antes de deshabilitar un usuario	5	Restablecer
Número de intentos de uso fallidos antes de deshabilitar un certificado	5	Restablecer

¹A brute-force attack is a way of recovering a key by trying all possible combinations until the one that allows access is found.

The default is 5 attempts for both users and certificates. The value ranges from 1 to 100. It applies to all users regardless of their role.

Notification management. • Configuration of notifications.

Controls the way the platform notifies (Illustration 86) and informs the organization's users of certain events such as certificates about to expire, revoked or expired certificates, creation of new users...

Configuración de notificaciones		
Notificación de próxima caducidad de un certificado	2	Restablecer
Días de antelación con los que se envían notificaciones de certificado a punto de expirar, separados por comas	5,15,30	Restablecer
Notificación de certificado revocado		Restablecer
Notificación de certificado expirado		Restablecer
Notificación de nuevo usuario creado	a	Restablecer

Illustration 86. Configuration of notifications

It applies to all users regardless of their role.

🛛 Mail template management.

o Mail templates.

Configure the content of the notifications sent by the platform, both in Spanish and English (Illustration 87).

Organización > Listado de configuraciones		
Plantillas de correo de notificaciones de		
Notificación de certificado expirado	Español 🗸	Modificar
Certificado a punto de expirar	Español 🗸	Modificar
Notificación de certificado revocado	Español 🗸	Modificar
Cedido control de uso de un certificado a un usuario	Español 🗸	Modificar
Aceptación de petición de control de uso	Español 🗸	Modificar
Petición de control de uso	Español 🗸	Modificar
Rechazo de petición de control de uso	Español 🗸	Modificar
Generación de certificados PKI	Español 🗸	Modificar
Nuevo usuario que tiene credenciales	Español 🗸	Modificar
Nuevo usuario que tiene credenciales y requiere activación de cuenta	Español 🗸	Modificar
Nuevo usuario que no tiene credenciales	Español 🗸	Modificar
Nuevo usuario que no tiene credenciales y requiere activación de cuenta	Español 🗸	Modificar
Nuevo usuario que requiere confirmación de cuenta	Español 🗸	Modificar
Recuperación de contraseña de usuario	Español 🗸	Modificar

Illustration 87. Mailing Templates

Atrás

To modify the templates in English, select the "English" option in the drop-down menu and click on "Modify".

If you click on

modifies the notification template (Illustration 88).

Modificar Illustration 88. Modification of notifications

Ivnosys Soluciones	
Correo del remitente	
noreply@ivsign.net	
Asunto	
Un certificado ha caducado	
_uerpo del mensaje Estimado %userid%: Le informamos de que el certificado %name% ha c Los datos del certificado: 	aducado.
<pre>_uerpo del mensaje Estimado %userid%: Le informamos de que el certificado %name% ha c Los datos del certificado: D de certificado: %certid% Emisor: %issuercn% Asunto: %subjectcn% Válido hasta: %validto%</pre>	aducado.

It has a series of keywords that allow you to compose templates. These keywords will be replaced by the corresponding values.

5.10 ORGANIZATION MENU - REPORTS

It allows to consult, in a differentiated way, the information related to signatures and authentications on the web with centralized certificates (Illustration 90).

Illustration 90. Organization menu - Reports


Sign: Firmas simples de hashes, realizadas por el KeyController Signature: Firmas de documentos, realizadas por el motor de firma TSP: Sellados de tiempo Verify: Verificaciones de certificados y documentos firmados

We have two tabs: Annual and Monthly:

- In the "Annual" tab, we can see in general terms the actions carried out in our organization and covers one year backwards from the current date organized by months.
- In the "Monthly" tab we can obtain reports of the user himself and those made by users with authorized certificates through the usage control.

The reports will be displayed in list format and graphically, according to the selected filters. There are three types of filters (Illustration 91):

- <u>Filters by type of use</u>. The filter to be applied will be selected from the drop-down menu.
 - Usage per user. The results are displayed grouped by user.
 - Use by certificate. The results are shown grouped by certificate.
 - Use per application. The results are shown grouped by the application that has made use of the certificate.

- **Usage by URL**. The results are shown grouped by the url accessed with the certificates.
- Filter by action. Select the action on which you wish to consult its use.
- \boxtimes <u>Filter by date</u>. Select the month for which you wish to consult your usage.

Illustration 91. Filter reports

 Anual 		Mensual	
Uso por usuario	• Sign •		Seleccione mes
		Q Mostrar	± Descarç
		Buscar:	
Resultado	Uso propio	Uso por control de uso	Total
	No se han obte	nido resultados	

Click on Q Mostrar to display the result of the applied filters and to obtain a .csv file of the result.

Example of use by user (Illustration 92):

Illustration 92. Example of use

The results will be differentiated in:

- **Own use:** signatures made by the user himself, with his certificates.
- **Authorized use:** signatures made with authorized certificates through use control.

5.11 ORGANIZATION MENU - AUDIT

Allows to visualize all the actions, differentiated by type, performed with the centralized certificates of all the users of the organization.

Note: The actions of certificates that the user has installed on his own computer will not be displayed, only the actions performed with the centralized certificates.

In case of having the certificate installed in the equipment itself and also centralized in IvSign, the system itself will recover the key that you have locally, since the Serial Number and Fingerprint of the certificate are the same, so it is NOT recommended to have the certificate installed.

By default, the last 5 days and the actions of all users are displayed. It also allows filtering by a different date range and by a specific user.

First go to Filtros, select the user and indicate the date range, click on Q Mostrar to display

the result of the applied filters on the screen, and to obtain a file, in .xml format, of the result (Figure 93).

Illustration 93. Organization menu - Audit

Organización >	Auditoría					
⊥ Exportar listad	ob					Filtros
Desde	Hast	a	Operad	lor	Usu	ario
01/03/2020	12/	03/2020	Todos		* To	dos *
Certid	Núm	ero de serie	Catego Todos	ría •	Acción Todos	• Estado • Todos •
Módulo						Q Mostrar
Fecha	Operador	Usuario	Categoría	Acción	Estado	Certid
12 IIIdi 0.20	admin	Usuario	Delea	Login	OK	
11 mar 16/31	SVSTEM	Usuario1	Auth	Login	OK	
11 mar 16'16	admin	Usuario?	Delea	Set	OK	6VC5VA75H35MKWVB
11 mar 15:59	SVSTEM	Usuario1	Auth	Login	OK	-
11 mar 15:10	admin	Usuario2	Rule	Add	ок	-
11 mar 15:01	admin	Usuario2	CertTrash	Move	Error	APZBDJPFPLWXLP3CIA
11 mar 15:01	admin	Usuario2	CertTrash	Move	Error	APZBDJPGCFLRYPSR64
11 mar 14:31	admin	marta	User	Add	ок	-
11 mar 14:12	admin	luis	User	Set	OK	-
lostrando 10	Registros	registros			4 1	2 3 4 29

Mostrando página 1 de 29 de un total de 287 registros

The icon lows you to display the fields of each action that do not fit in the screen width. When clicked, it will display the list of non-visible fields and, to hide them again, click on the icon. 🍙

The **Filters** button allows you to display more fields by which you can filter for information (Figure 94).

Illustration 94. Audit filters

Organización > Audito	ría				
⊥ Exportar listado					▲ Filtros
Desde	Hasta	Operador		Usuario	
01/03/2020	12/03/2020	Todos	*	Todos	*
Certid	Número de serie	Categoría	Acción		Estado
		10003	10003		10003
Módulo					Q Mostras

The actions to be audited are:

- Category: Auth. Related to the identification and access to the panel.
 - Shares:
 - Login: user access to the panel.
 - LoginToken: access of an application to the panel.
 - Impersonate: user impersonation (see point <u>Users</u>).
- Category: **User**. Related to user management.
 - Shares:
 - Add: user creation.
 - Set: user modification.
 - Del: user deletion.
 - Ren: User renaming.
 - OrgaMove: Move user from one organization to another.
- Category: **Cert.** Related to certificate management.
 - Shares:
 - Set: certificate modification (status, change of name or description...)
 - Del: Definitively deletes a certificate.
 - Move: Move a certificate to the trash can.
 - PinCheck: Checks the certificate pin.
 - PinSet: Change of certificate pin.
 - ImportPFX: import certificate.
 - Generate (GenRSA, GenCSR, InstallCER): certificate generation.
 - Reflink: related external certificate (pkcs11).
 - Replace: Replaces a certificate with another certificate.

- Category: **Deleg** (Controls of use).
 - Shares:
 - Add: creation of usage control.
 - Set: modification of usage control.
 - Del: deletion of usage control.
 - AddCert: certificate is added to the usage control.
 - DelCert: Deletes a certificate from a usage control.
 - UserAdd: Add user to the usage control.
 - UserDel: Remove user from usage control.
- Category: **Rule** (rules of use)
 - Shares:
 - Add: creation of usage rule.
 - Del: deletion of usage rule.
- Category: Sign (signature).
 Shares:
 - RSA: web authentication and document signing.
- Category: **Notify** (notifications).
 - Shares:
 - Accept: Notifications that have been accepted.
 - Set: Notifications marked as read.
- Category: **Orga** ().
 - Shares:
 - Add: Organizations that have been added.
 - From: Organizations that have been eliminated
 - Ren: Organizations that have been renamed
 - Set: Modification of the description field.
- Category: Rule .
 - Shares:
 - Add: Add a usage rule to a usage control or certificate.
 - Del: Delete a usage rule to a usage control or certificate.
- Category: Signature .
 - Shares:
 - Cades: CMS (Cryptographic message syntax) document signature.
 - Pades: Signature of PDF documents (PDF advanced electronic signature).
 - Xades: XML advanced electronic signature (XML advanced electronic signature).
 - TimestampPDF: Inclusion of time stamp in PDF document.
 - Category: **TSP** ().
 - Shares:
 - Verify: Verify a time stamp protocol.

- Sign: Signature with a time stamp (Time stamp protocol).
- Category: Verify ().
 - Shares:
 - TSP: Validates a time stamp protocol.
 - Pades: Validates a PDF document signature (PDF advanced electronic signature).
 - Xades: Validates an XML document signature (XML advanced electronic signature).
 - Cades: Validates a CMS (Cryptographic message syntax) document signature.
 - Cert: Validates a Keyman certificate.
 - CER: validates the public key of a certificate.
 - Category: CertTrash:
 - Shares:
 - Del: Permanently delete the certificate from the certificate trash.
 - Rest: Restores a certificate from the Certificate Bin.

6. HELP MENU

User manuals are available for download from the **Help** menu.